Intimate Partner Violence, Firearm Injuries and Homicides: A Health Justice Approach to Two Intersecting Public Health Crises

Elizabeth Tobin-Tyler

1: BROWN UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH, PROVIDENCE, RI, USA.

Keywords: Intimate Partner Violence, Firearm Violence, Domestic Violence Laws, Public Health, Health Justice.

Abstract: More than half of all intimate partner homicides involve a firearm and firearms are frequently used by perpetrators of intimate partner violence (IPV) to injure and threaten victims and survivors. Recent court decisions undermine important legal restrictions on firearm possession by IPV perpetrators, thus jeopardizing the safety of victims and survivors. This article reviews the history and recent developments in the law at the intersection of IPV and firearm violence and proposes a way forward through a health justice framework.

Introduction

Two intersecting public health crises in the U.S. threaten women's health, safety, and equality: Intimate partner violence (IPV) and gun violence. More than half of female homicide victims are killed by a current or former male intimate partner,1 and 96% of murder-suicide victims are female.² Firearms are used in more than 50% of these IPV-related homicides.³ Shockingly, homicide is the leading cause of death during pregnancy and postpartum.⁴ Intimate partner violence involves physical and sexual violence, intimidation and threats, and psychological abuse. One in three U.S. women experience physical violence, sexual violence, and/or stalking by a current or former intimate partner over the course of their lifetimes.⁵ Even though IPV affects women across racial and ethnic group and socioeconomic status, historically marginalized women are at greatest risk: 56.6% of multiracial women, 45.1% of Black women, 47.5% of Native women,⁶ and 54% of disabled women⁷ experience IPV in their lifetimes. In addition, IPV disproportionately affects LGBTQ+ people, whose experiences are often invisible and whose safety is often ignored by the legal and healthcare systems.8

Like IPV, firearm ownership and violence are gendered: "Men are considerably more likely to purchase firearms than women and to store those firearms, and the majority of gun owners are white men."⁹ Furthermore, IPV and gun ownership have traditionally

Elizabeth Tobin-Tyler, J.D., M.A., is an Associate Professor of Health Services, Policy and Practice at the Brown University School of Public Health and of Family Medicine and Medical Science at the Alpert Medical School.

JOURNAL OF LAW, MEDICINE & ETHICS

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 51 (2023): 64-76. © The Author(s), 2023. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. DOI: 10.1017/jme.2023.41

been treated in American society and the law as private matters. It was not until the 1970s that state laws were enacted to protect IPV victims and hold abusers accountable.¹⁰ A link between IPV and firearms began in 1968 when the federal Gun Control Act barred firearm possession by individuals convicted of felony domestic violence.¹¹ But the limited scope of this restriction was not addressed until 1994 with passage of the Violence Against Women Act in which firearm restrictions were placed on IPV perpetrators subject to some restraining orders¹² and later extended to misdemeanor domestic violence.¹³ These laws made important strides in addressing the connection between IPV and firearm injury and death. But the inconsistency of

order to elevate the voices of those most in danger, a health justice approach¹⁴ is useful.

This article begins by presenting the evidence base demonstrating the overlap between IPV and gun violence. It then traces the development of federal and state laws governing gun possession and ownership by perpetrators of IPV and evaluates their effectiveness. Next, it considers the potential ramifications of *Bruen* for existing IPV-related firearm prohibitions and other gun restrictions affecting victims and survivors of IPV. Finally, it offers a health justice framework, built upon the principles of prevention, human rights, and equity, to support advocates in their efforts to address these intersecting public health crises.

This article begins by presenting the evidence base demonstrating the overlap between IPV and gun violence. It then traces the development of federal and state laws governing gun possession and ownership by perpetrators of IPV and evaluates their effectiveness. Next, it considers the potential ramifications of *Bruen* for existing IPV-related firearm prohibitions and other gun restrictions affecting victims and survivors of IPV. Finally, it offers a health justice framework, built upon the principles of prevention, human rights, and equity, to support advocates in their efforts to address these intersecting public health crises.

laws across states, underenforcement at both the state and federal levels, and the recent weakening of state gun safety laws all demand greater attention to these two intersecting public health problems. Indeed, with the Supreme Court's 2022 decision in New York Rifle and Pistol Association v. Bruen, which upended constitutional interpretation of the Second Amendment and signaled to state legislatures and federal courts that a range of gun restrictions may be in jeopardy, IPV and gun violence advocates will need to take a multipronged approach to protecting victims and survivors. Not unlike the law's historical treatment of IPV as a private matter, the current rhetoric surrounding gun rights invokes a similar public-private dichotomy: firearm ownership is a private matter in which the government should not interfere. This public-private dichotomy leaves the most vulnerable and marginalized people at risk: women, especially Black, Native and disabled women, and LGBTQ+ people. Thus, to adequately address the underlying injustices inherent in inadequate legal protection for victims and survivors of gun-related IPV and of gun violence, and in

IPV and Firearms

Access to firearms plays a large role in IPV injury and death. A victim or survivor of IPV is five times more likely to die when an abusive partner has access to a gun.¹⁵ The rate of IPV-related firearm homicides in the U.S. is significantly higher than comparable industrialized countries.¹⁶ U.S. women are 21 times more likely to be murdered by a firearm than women in other wealthy countries.¹⁷ Furthermore, IPV-related firearm homicides have risen dramatically: from 2014 to 2020 they increased 58%.¹⁸ This increase is likely due to a spike in gun sales that began in 2015 and accelerated during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹⁹ Between January 2019 and April 2021, an estimated 7.5 million people purchased firearms for the first time. Most had previously lived in homes without guns.²⁰

Not all IPV-related gun violence, however, is fatal. A 2018 systematic review of the literature by Sorenson and Schut found that roughly 4.5 million women have been threatened and one million have been shot or shot at by an intimate partner with a gun.²¹ In the context of IPV, firearm injuries extend well beyond gunshot wounds; guns are often used to intimidate a victim, causing a credible fear of death and facilitating coercive control to prevent her from leaving the relationship.²² Reports from convicted perpetrators of IPV bear this out: 1 in 8 admit that they have used a gun to threaten their partner.²³

Risk of firearm injury and death is not shared equally among women. Indigenous, Black, and Latinx women are more likely to be killed by an intimate partner than White women²⁴ and Black women are five times more likely to die by firearm during pregnancy and postpartum — a particularly dangerous time for victims of IPV²⁵ — than White women.²⁶ Moreover, the number of Black women killed by firearm tripled between 2010 and 2021.²⁷ The recent surge in gun sales and the increase in IPV during the pandemic are likely factors in this increase. But longstanding unaddressed structural disparities such as poor access to preventive health and social services for Black women living in low-income under-resourced neighborhoods and economic inequality are also likely to blame.

Rates of IPV-related gun violence also disproportionately affect LGBTQ+ communities. LGBTQ+ people are two times as likely to experience gun violence as cisgender and heterosexual people.28 The CDC reports that 61% of bisexual women and 44% of lesbians experience rape, physical violence, and/or stalking by an intimate partner, while 37% of bisexual men and 26% of gay men experience these types of partner violence.²⁹ Although data is lacking on IPV among transgender and non-binary people, the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey conducted by the National Center for Transgender Equality found that more than half of transgender people reported that they had experienced some form of IPV.30 The Giffords Law Center also reports that in 2020, three quarters of transgender people who were murdered died by firearm. Black transgender women and non-binary people are more vulnerable to gun violence.31

IPV has long been treated as a private problem distinct from other types of violent crime.³² New research probing the links between IPV-related firearm deaths and mass shootings highlights why focusing on high profile "public" mass shootings and homicides perpetrated by strangers at the expense of domestic gun violence misses an important site of prevention. For example, Geller, Booty, and Crifasi found that between 2014 and 2019, in 68% of mass shootings — which they define as shootings in which four or more people are killed by gunfire — the perpetrator killed an intimate partner or family member or had a history of IPV.³³ They note that failing to understand the role of IPV in mass shootings "may lead to an assumption that most mass shootings occur at random, leading to missed opportunities for intervention, either through policies or programs, that could help reduce the burden of mass shootings."³⁴ Thus, the "private" problem of intimate partner violence not only has devastating effects for intimate partners, it is also "a precipitating factor for many mass shootings."³⁵

IPV, Firearms, and the Law

The Evolution of Domestic Violence Laws

It is beyond the scope of this article to track the history and development of federal and state domestic violence laws in the U.S. But given the Supreme Court's focus in Bruen on "history and tradition" and textualism as the only important tools in interpretation of the Second Amendment, a brief discussion is warranted. "Wife beating" was condoned by early American courts based on post-revolutionary ideas about family privacy.³⁶ Famously, in the 1824 case, Bradley v. State, the Mississippi Supreme Court established the "rule of thumb," saying "let the husband be permitted to exercise the right of moderate chastisement, in cases of great emergency, and use salutary restraints in every case of misbehavior, without being subjected to vexatious prosecutions, resulting in the mutual discredit and shame of all parties concerned."37

It was not until the mid-1800s that some states began to make wife battery illegal.³⁸ However, even when husbands could technically be prosecuted for domestic violence, law enforcement, prosecutors and courts mostly ignored it as a private matter. "Officers routinely blamed victims for provoking the attacks they suffered, admonishing them to be 'better wives' in order to prevent future abuse."39 Poor women and women of color were especially vulnerable and unprotected by law enforcement who often viewed domestic violence in low-income communities of color as "cultural."40 During the Battered Women's Movement of the 1970s, activists pressed for IPV to be prosecuted as a violent crime like any other. This approach yielded state mandatory arrest and prosecution laws which removed discretion from police and prosecutors.⁴¹ States also implemented orders of protection (or restraining orders) that were intended to provide victims a civil court remedy.

Federal lawmakers followed suit in 1994 with passage of the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA), which among other provisions, funded law enforcement, prosecutors and courts to combat domestic violence.⁴² The Supreme Court struck down the provision that gave victims of gender-motivated violence a civil rights remedy in federal court, saying that Congress had overstepped its authority in enacting this provision.⁴³ Subsequent reauthorizations of VAWA in 2000 and 2005 provided funding for a range of IPV-related services including supervised visitation programs for children, civil legal assistance, assisted housing programs, and training for healthcare providers.⁴⁴

Federal IPV-Related Firearm Restrictions

The Gun Control Act of 1968 was the first law to prohibit firearm possession by those convicted of felony domestic violence.⁴⁵ But felony convictions were still rare. It wasn't until passage of the Violence Against Women Act in 1994 that federal lawmakers fully recognized and sought to address the added danger of firearm possession by IPV perpetrators. VAWA amended the Gun Control Act to prohibit possession or ownership of a firearm by a spouse or ex-spouse who was subject to a domestic violence restraining order or anyone convicted of a felony.⁴⁶ Then in 1996, the Lautenberg Amendment to the Gun Control Act of 1968 extended VAWA's federal firearm possession and ownership restrictions to "any person ... who has been convicted in any court of a misdemeanor crime of domestic violence."47 The law defines a misdemeanor crime of domestic violence as any federal, state or tribal misdemeanor which includes "the use or attempted use of physical force, or the threatened use of a deadly weapon" against an intimate partner.48

While VAWA's IPV-related firearm restrictions were a tremendous step forward, the law had significant gaps that have left victims and survivors of IPV vulnerable to gun violence. The original text of the law required that the perpetrator be a current or former spouse, parent, former or current cohabitant or share a child with the victim. Dating partners who did not fit these criteria were excluded. This was deemed the "boyfriend loophole."49 In 2022, as part of the Bipartisan Safer Communities Act, this loophole was partially addressed. The law amends coverage to include persons in a "current or recent former dating relationship" with a victim or survivor and prohibits them from purchasing or possessing a firearm for five years if convicted of a misdemeanor crime of domestic violence.50 But addressing the boyfriend loophole did not remedy the other remaining gaps in VAWA and its enforcement that leave victims and survivors vulnerable.

VAWA does not require or create a mechanism for surrender of firearms; it merely prohibits possession. This is known as the "relinquishment gap."⁵¹ As discussed below, roughly half of states have addressed this gap by including specific state requirements for surrender of firearms upon conviction of misdemeanor domestic violence or imposition of a permanent restraining order.⁵² But the gap in the federal law leaves victims and survivors vulnerable in states where relinquishment is on "the honor system."⁵³ Finally, enforcement of the law has been lax. The federal enforcement system relies on states to report misdemeanor domestic violence convictions and issuance of restraining orders to the FBI's National Crime Information Center. In 2016, there were 1,404,205 restraining orders in the NCIC Protection Order database and 2,143,002 in state repositories.54 From 2013-2017, there were 121 federal prosecutions for unlawful possession of a firearm by a person subject to a restraining order and 419 prosecutions for a person convicted of misdemeanor domestic violence.55 Underreporting to the federal system is clearly a problem, but the tiny ratio of prosecutions to restraining orders also indicates considerable enforcement flaws. Because federal enforcement of VAWA firearm restrictions relies so heavily on states, the effectiveness of the law and the protection of victims and survivors depends on the discretion of many state and local actors - state legislators, prosecutors, judges, and state and local law enforcement.

State IPV-Related Firearm Restrictions

A study by political scientists Wendy Schiller and Kaitlin Sidorsky, considering the role of federalism in the adoption of IPV-related firearm laws across states, found that the enactment of VAWA had an important effect on policy diffusion, "whereby a policy is adopted across different levels of government."56 There was a substantial increase in the number of state IPV-related firearm laws when VAWA and the Lautenberg Amendment were enacted in 1994 and 1996, respectively. But over time, passage of these state laws dwindled, even as VAWA was reauthorized in 2000, 2005 and 2013. They attribute the failure of some states to enact laws in part to growing political polarization around gun laws and increased Republican control of state governments. Specifically, IPV-related firearm laws have been increasingly and effectively cast as another form of "gun control" rather than as important to women's safety.57

As noted earlier, enforcement of federal law depends on states enacting enabling legislation — restraining order laws and misdemeanor laws covering domestic violence — and action by state and local officials. Twenty-eight states have IPV misdemeanor prohibitions, 17 require firearm relinquishment, and only 5 require that IPV misdemeanors be reported to NCIC.⁵⁸ Many states (35) prohibit firearm purchase or possession of firearms for people subject to restraining orders after notice and hearing, while only 19 authorize or require judges to prohibit firearm ownership

or possession after issuing ex parte orders (temporary orders issued prior to notice to the defendant).59 Not only do some states fail to protect victims and survivors from gun violence, many state laws have gaps and loopholes that jeopardize safety. Because IPV victims and survivors are at greatest risk for homicide and serious injury when they leave an abusive partner or seek legal separation,⁶⁰ the failure to remove firearms when ex parte restraining orders are issued leaves them in grave danger. Some argue prohibiting firearm possession and ownership by a person who has not yet had the opportunity to be heard is a violation of the Second Amendment and the Due Process Clause of the 14th Amendment. But as other commentators have pointed out, because the deprivation is temporary (often only for about 10 days) it does not rise to the level of a due process violation.61

States with more comprehensive laws also have lower rates of non-lethal IPV-related injuries. 65

But sometimes the written law is not the problem, lack of enforcement of existing law is. A recent study found that from 2017 through 2020, 110 individuals were killed by an intimate partner using a firearm they were legally prohibited to possess under either federal or state law.⁶⁶ One of the reasons for poor enforcement seems to be the failure of judges to require abusers to surrender firearms. One study of IPV victims who obtained restraining orders found that, of those who reported to the judge that their abuser owned a gun, only 26% of their abusers were ordered to surrender their firearms or had them seized by law enforcement.67 Other studies show that "judges either haphazardly mention or completely ignore disarming amendments" that require or authorize them to order IPV perpetrators to surrender firearms.68

In addition In addition to judges failing to ensure that perpetrators of IPV surrender their firearms, or simply failing to follow the law, "prosecutorial subversion" may lead to abusers keeping their guns. Prosecutors sometimes undercharge domestic violence crimes so that the gun prohibition is not triggered. This may be more likely to occur when the defendant is a police officer or a person of high standing in the community or if the prosecutor is hostile toward gun ownership restrictions.Enforcement of existing gun restrictions for perpetrators of IPV have always been inadequate. But recent federal court decisions applying the "history and tradition" analysis introduced in *Bruen* now threaten longstanding federal and state restrictions on firearm possession by domestic abusers.

Effectiveness of Current Federal and State Laws

Despite the gaps in federal and state laws, research shows that they have been effective in reducing gun violence against intimate partners. The Lautenberg Amendment has reduced IPV-related gun homicides of both women and male children,⁶² while removal of guns from those subject to restraining orders has been shown to reduce IPV-related gun deaths by 14%.⁶³ But it is clear that how laws are written, implemented and enforced matters significantly to protection of victims. States with more comprehensive laws, such as California, have lower rates of IPV-related homicides. California's law includes firearm prohibitions for those convicted of domestic violence misdemeanors and subject to both *ex parte* and post-hearing restraining orders, and the law requires firearm relinquishment.⁶⁴ In addition to judges failing to ensure that perpetrators of IPV surrender their firearms, or simply failing to follow the law, "prosecutorial subversion" may lead to abusers keeping their guns. Prosecutors sometimes undercharge domestic violence crimes so that the gun prohibition is not triggered. This may be more likely to occur when the defendant is a police officer or a person of high standing in the community or if the prosecutor is hostile toward gun ownership restrictions.⁶⁹ Enforcement of existing gun restrictions for perpetrators of IPV have always been inadequate. But recent federal court decisions applying the "history and tradition" analysis introduced in *Bruen* now threaten longstanding federal and state restrictions on firearm possession by domestic abusers.

New York Rifle and Pistol Association v. Bruen: A Dangerous Precedent for IPV

In the Supreme Court's decisions in *District of Columbia v. Heller* (striking down the District of Columbia's ban on handguns as a violation of the Second Amendment)⁷⁰ and *McDonald v. Chicago* (extending *Heller's* holding to the states),⁷¹ longstanding gun restrictions were given the imprimatur of presumptive constitutionality under the Second Amendment. The Court's dictum in *Heller* stated that "nothing in our opinion should be taken to cast doubt" on laws restricting gun possession and ownership by certain people such as those with felonies or those with mental illness or laws prohibiting gun possession in certain sensitive places. As a result, state and federal IPV-related firearm prohibitions have thus far withstood constitutional challenges.⁷²

But in 2022, the Supreme Court's decision in *New York Rifle and Pistol Association v. Bruen*⁷³ opened the door for courts to find IPV-related firearm restrictions unconstitutional. In *Bruen*, the Court struck down as unconstitutional New York's concealed carry law which required that an individual must show "proper cause" in order to be issued a license to carry a firearm in public. *Bruen* raises several concerns about the future of IPV-related firearm prohibitions and may portend an increase in the number of IPV-related firearm homicides and injuries.

First, the Court explicitly shifted its analytic approach to Second Amendment cases. It rejected a "two-step" intermediate scrutiny analysis adopted by most of the lower courts across the country,74 and instead applied a textual and historical analysis which asks solely if a challenged firearm restriction is "consistent with the Nation's historical tradition of firearm regulation."75 Justice Thomas writing for the majority, developed a new process of inquiry for Second Amendment claims. If the "plain text" of the Second Amendment covers the individual's conduct, the Second Amendment applies and then it is the government's burden to "justify its regulation by demonstrating that it is consistent with the Nation's historical tradition of firearm regulation," by finding a sufficient number of analogous laws in a sufficient number of jurisdictions.76 This shift in interpretation of the Second Amendment invited lower courts to reconsider the constitutionality of federal and state IPV-related firearm restrictions.

The Future of IPV-Related Firearm Restrictions: Post-Bruen Court Opinions

Indeed, a U.S. District Court quickly accepted the invitation just five months after *Bruen* was decided.

In United States v. Perez-Gallan, U.S. District Court Judge David Counts for the Western District of Texas, granted the defendant's motion to dismiss his indictment under §922(g)(8) of the Gun Control Act, which makes it a federal crime "to possess a firearm and/ or ammunition while subject to a qualifying protection order." Under the new Bruen analysis, the court determined that, §922(g)(8) is unconstitutional under the Second Amendment. The Court reasoned that "[b]ecause the Constitution presumptively protects possessing a firearm, § 922(g)(8)'s constitutionality hinges on whether regulations prohibiting those subject to a protective order from possessing a firearm align with the Nation's historical tradition of firearm regulation."77 In analyzing the "historical tradition of firearm regulation," the court noted that VAWA was enacted less than thirty years ago, hardly making it part of legal "history and tradition," pointing out that, "the company Amazon is older than the federal laws prohibiting someone subject to a court order from possessing a firearm."78 Similarly, IPV-related restraining orders, Judge Counts said, have only been around since the 1970s, and prior to that time "government intervention — much less removing an individual's firearms - because of domestic violence practically did not exist."79

But most importantly, the Bruen decision charged lower courts with comparing current gun restrictions with the laws around the time of the country's founding to determine whether they violate the Second Amendment. The Texas District Court reviewed records from 1633 to 1803 and found that "only 12 cases involving wife beating were prosecuted."80 While the court acknowledged that there was a history of removing firearms from certain people deemed dangerous, clearly "wife beating" at the time did not rise to the level of a public safety concern.⁸¹ Furthermore, firearms were not removed from abusers in the 19th century because courts viewed domestic violence as a private not public matter.82 It is an astonishing opinion. Taking its cue from the Supreme Court, the District Court concludes: "Bruen's mandate is that a gun regulation's constitutionality hinge solely on the historical inquiry. According to Bruen, that can be this Court's only consideration."83

The Texas District Court's opinion essentially finds that the Constitution has no room for protecting IPV victims and their children from gun violence. The dark irony is that the court applies the very fact that historically IPV victims and survivors — mostly women with few legal rights to begin with — enjoyed no legal protection from abusive partners over most of U.S. history to conclude that the federal protections

THE EVOLVING FIGHT AGAINST GUN VIOLENCE • SPRING 2023 The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 51 (2023): 64-76. © 2023 The Author(s) enacted under VAWA to address this atrocity are now unconstitutional. In other words, the court employs America's long history of gender inequality and gendered violence as the mechanism by which it reverses the progress that has been made in attempting to address those injustices. Just as the Supreme Court interpreted the dearth of abortion regulation in pre-19th century America as support for overturning *Roe v. Wade* in *Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health*, the Texas District court glosses over the fact that historically the law did not protect women from IPV because at the time of the founding of the country and through much of the 19th century, women were not considered independent legal subjects worthy of rights, and indeed, were treated as the property of their husbands.⁸⁴

Perez-Gallan uses the very fact that historically the law did not punish abusive partners to reason that it should not do so now. To do so, the court argues, would run afoul of the founders' intent in drafting the Second Amendment. Furthermore, the recent Fifth Circuit decision in U.S. v. Rahimi⁸⁵ shows how a court, applying the reasoning in *Bruen*, can erase women's health and safety from consideration altogether. Like the District Court in *Perez-Gallan*, in *Rahimi*, the Fifth Circuit held that Section 922(g)(8) infringes on the Second Amendment rights of an individual subject to a domestic violence restraining order. The court acknowledges that Mr. Rahimi had committed multiple offenses using a firearm, firing at several people and cars, including a constable's car, and notes that Mr. Rahimi was told that it would be unlawful for him to possess a firearm when a restraining order was issued against him for assaulting his ex-girlfriend. But the court rejects the government's argument that Mr. Rahimi's violent use of a firearm or his violence against his ex-girlfriend are sufficient reasons to deem him ineligible to possess a firearm, even temporarily. Lawabiding or not, the court says, the Second Amendment protects his right to bear arms:

Under the Government's reading, Congress could remove "unordinary" or "irresponsible" or "non-law abiding" people — however expediently defined — from the scope of the Second Amendment. Could speeders be stripped of their right to keep and bear arms? Political nonconformists? People who do not recycle or drive an electric vehicle? One easily gets the point: Neither *Heller* nor *Bruen* countenances such a malleable scope of the Second Amendment's protections; to the contrary, the Supreme Court has made clear that "the Second Amendment right is exercised individually and belongs to all Americans." Rahimi, while hardly a model citizen, is nonetheless part of the political community entitled to the Second Amendment's guarantees, all other things equal.⁸⁶

The court's slippery slope argument equating IPV with non-violent minor offenses — e.g., not recycling — demonstrates its complete disregard for the health and safety of victims and survivors, most of whom are women and children.

The court then quickly turns to the sole question it understands *Bruen* to pose in determining whether a gun regulation is constitutional: Does the current law have a historical analogue that would demonstrate the founders' intent? The balancing of interests — Mr. Rahimi's right to bear arms in balance with his ex-girlfriend's health and safety and broader public safety concerns — is not even entertained by the court. Rejecting the government's historical showing that even in colonial times, people deemed "dangerous" may have had their firearms removed, the court declares that there is no sufficient historical analogue warranting infringement of Mr. Rahimi's Second Amendment rights.

The Texas U.S. District Court and Fifth Circuit decisions expose how *Bruen* has sowed the seeds that will reap devastating consequences for victims and survivors of IPV-related firearm violence. It is unclear if the Supreme Court will uphold the Fifth Circuit decision. The Justice Department has vowed to appeal. It is also unclear whether federal courts, if asked, will strike down the Lautenberg Amendment, prohibiting a person convicted of misdemeanor domestic violence from possessing a firearm for five years. Under the Fifth Circuit's logic, it is easy to see a court deciding that a conviction for misdemeanor domestic violence would not warrant infringement of Second Amendment rights. Would a felony conviction?

Even if ultimately the Supreme Court were to hold that VAWA restrictions on firearm possession by those convicted of domestic violence or subject to a restraining order do not violate the Second Amendment, the uncertainty about what firearm regulations will be held unconstitutional will continue to jeopardize IPV victims' and survivors' health and safety. The *Bruen* court rejected New York's requirement that law abiding gun owners show "proper cause" to carry a firearm in public as burdening Second Amendment rights. Although Justices Alito and Kavanaugh were careful in their concurrences to argue that the Court's opinion does not render *all* state gun restrictions unconstitutional, gun rights organizations continue to challenge state restrictions, including state bans on semi-assault weapons, sensitive places designations, and licensing requirements, arguing that they violate *Bruen*. Recently, the Second Circuit stayed pending appeal several District Court rulings finding New York's new gun safety law, passed post-*Bruen*, unconstitutional.⁸⁷

As courts sort out what restrictions may remain legal post-Bruen, the existing gaps in and poor enforcement of federal and state IPV-related firearm prohibitions, uncertainty about the constitutionality of other types of firearm safety laws, and Bruen's barring of restrictions on public carry laws all put IPV victims and survivors at heightened risk. If not already emboldened by the lack of enforcement of existing laws, the courts' signaling that gun possession rights outweigh other concerns, including protecting victims and survivors of IPV, perpetrators may feel even less concerned about interaction with law enforcement if they own or carry a gun. Easier access to guns overall, particularly in states with weak gun laws, will likely lead to more IPV-related firearm deaths and injuries.⁸⁸ All of this comes at a time with IPV-related homicides by gun are increasing.89

Moving Forward: A Health Justice Approach to IPV and Firearms

Important strides have been made through VAWA and state laws restricting access to guns by perpetrators of IPV. But Bruen and its progeny threaten to reverse course. Thus, protection of IPV victims and survivors and their children from gun violence is more important than ever. While the current legal landscape can seem daunting, advocates must remain vigilant in defending existing laws, pursuing amendments to strengthen them, and promoting better enforcement. I argue below that IPV gun violence should be analyzed through a health justice approach in order to develop equitable and effective advocacy strategies. The health justice approach I apply is based on prior work⁹⁰ and is grounded in the principles of public health prevention, human rights, and equity. It includes five components: (1) intentionally confronting how past injustices and power imbalance perpetuate present day health inequities; (2) seeking to hold policymakers, courts and other government officials accountable for failing to enact and/or enforce evidence-based laws that protect health and reduce health inequities; (3) promoting universal and targeted investments in underresourced communities that experience disproportionate health harms; (4) empowering marginalized people to exercise their legal rights through improving access to justice; and (5) elevating the voices of the people who suffer the greatest health injustice in the democratic process.

1. Healing: Confronting the Past

The Nobel Laureate Toni Morrison wrote: "Before we look for a 'usable past,' we ought to know exactly what that legacy is – all of it and where it came from."91 The Supreme Court's new "history and tradition" analysis of the Second Amendment – as well as of other constitutional rights-erases not only the experiences of marginalized peoples, it perverts the gendered and racialized nature of IPV and gun violence. Acknowledging the history of gender inequity and racism – and ensuring that they remain part of the larger legal and policy narratives related to gun rights and safety is fundamental to reducing IPV-related firearm homicide and injury. Doing so requires reckoning with: (1) the long history of the law condoning violence against women and treating it as a private, rather than public matter; (2) the ways in which structural racism leaves Black women at heightened risk for IPV – including existing access barriers to the resources they need to escape abusive relationships92 - and a racist criminal justice system that makes them distrustful of seeking help from authorities;⁹³ and (3) the historical invisibility of IPV against LGBTQ people and the failure of the healthcare and social service systems to support victims and survivors. Advocates must continue to call out courts' and policymakers' whitewashing of this history and its legacy in perpetuating IPV-related death and injury. Like many problems in the U.S. the failure to account for the past continues to plague the present and prevent healing and justice.

2. Accountability: Data, Implementation and Enforcement

IPV-related gun violence is preventable. For years, public health leaders have been making the case that gun violence should be treated as a public health crisis guided by research about risk factors and evidencebased interventions,94 including how different types of laws help to prevent or instead exacerbate gun violence. Public health tools include surveillance to monitor trends, assessment of risk factors, development of interventions targeted at those most at risk, and evaluation of those interventions to determine efficacy. All of these public health strategies should be applied to IPV and gun violence. In 2019, after more than 20 years during which the Dickey Amendment⁹⁵ barred funding to the CDC for research "used to advocate or promote gun control," Congress authorized 25 million dollars in funding for gun violence research.⁹⁶ This new research will be a crucial tool for better understanding how gun restrictions do or do not prevent or reduce gun violence and for holding policymakers and

courts accountable when they enact or apply laws in ways that fly in the face of the evidence.

Lethality assessments conducted with victims and survivors are also an important tool in identifying risk of IPV-related gun violence and intervening early.97 As noted earlier, studies find that states that require relinquishment of firearms upon criminal conviction or issuance of a restraining order are most likely to protect victims and survivors. Policymakers, law enforcement, prosecutors and judges should be held accountable for both the failure to enact evidencebased protective laws and policies and to enforce them, especially in protection of more marginalized IPV victims and survivors like women of color and LGBTQ individuals. Public health researchers in partnership with legal advocates can document the populations that are most at risk for homicide and injury and support affected communities to tell their stories to legislatures and courts.

chronic disease can help to prevent IPV, including gun violence. Targeted investments in under-resourced neighborhoods facilitate greater opportunities for IPV victims to leave abusive relationships. It may also prevent IPV by supporting young men who are less likely to become perpetrators of IPV if provided with economic opportunities and support in developing healthy intimate relationships. A survey of IPV victims and survivors by the Institute for Women's Policy Research found that 73% said they stayed in an abusive relationship or returned to one because of economic insecurity.99 Targeted investments like guaranteed income programs directed at low-income women, especially those with children, could help empower victims and survivors to escape abusive relationships. The potential effects of guaranteed income programs on preventing or reducing IPV has not been well-studied, so policymakers interested in addressing the economic barriers faced by IPV victims and

Treating IPV, and specifically IPV-related gun violence, as a serious public health problem, rather than a private one between family members, requires expanding access to justice for victims and survivors. Investment in readily available free legal assistance is critical to ensuring that victims and survivors can exercise their legal rights. Equally important is empowering victims and survivors through providing them with knowledge of their rights and the resources they need to leave abusive relationships when they are ready.

3. Universal and Targeted Investment to Address Social Drivers of Health

Violence is a profound social driver of health. It is also associated with other social drivers - such as experiencing limited educational, social and economic opportunities, racism, sexism, homophobia, and family instability. IPV disproportionately affects the health of women and LGBTQ+ people. In addition to injury and death, IPV is correlated with comorbidities such as headaches, gastrointestinal disorders, chronic pain, substance use disorders, and mental health problems.98 As noted earlier, gun ownership by an abuser contributes not just to injury and death but also to chronic stress for victims and survivors, which in-and-of-itself increases or exacerbates poor health. Investments in families and communities that protect against the stress-related conditions such as poverty, housing instability, neighborhood violence, untreated mental health problems, substance use disorders, and

survivors should consider pilot programs and studies. Existing pilot studies show promising results for improving family stability and health.¹⁰⁰ Since IPV often starts in adolescence, creating protective environments (in schools and neighborhoods) where youth can thrive and supporting the economic security of their families can help to prevent the initiation of violent relationships.¹⁰¹

While targeting is important, ultimately, the best prevention will come from universal investments in housing, economic stability, and healthcare. Building healthy, supportive environments that are not conducive to violence requires the recognition of universal human rights. In the context of gun violence, universal approaches to firearm safety are also most likely to protect public safety. Universal background checks that are equitably implemented and enforced have the greatest likelihood of reducing IPV and other gun-related violence.¹⁰² Ensuring that perpetrators of IPV cannot exploit loopholes in universal background checks would also demonstrate that the health, safety, and human rights of women and LGBTQ people are valued.

4. Access to Justice

The Legal Assistance for Victims Grant Program funded through VAWA provides critical funding for legal representation of IPV victims and survivors.¹⁰³ But access to justice remains a major barrier for many. A recent study by the Legal Services Corporation found that "[t]he rate of intimate partner violence for women is nearly 3 times higher among those in the lowest income quartile versus those in the highest" and that recent survivors of domestic violence "[d]id not receive any or enough legal help for 88% of substantial problems."104 Victims and survivors may be reluctant to seek legal help for fear of abuser retaliation. But many are also uninformed about the availability of free legal services. Indeed, less than half of survivors living below 400% of the federal poverty level report that they are "confident that they could find and afford a lawyer."105 Because firearm restrictions under VAWA and many state laws are triggered by court intervention either through issuance of a restraining order or criminal conviction, many victims do not benefit from those protections.

Treating IPV, and specifically IPV-related gun violence, as a serious public health problem, rather than a private one between family members and survivors, requires expanding access to justice for victims. Investment in readily available free legal assistance is critical to ensuring that victims and survivors can exercise their legal rights. Equally important is empowering victims and survivors through providing them with knowledge of their rights and the resources they need to leave abusive relationships when they are ready. Medical-legal partnerships (MLPs), which imbed lawyers in health care and social service settings, are a promising strategy to reach victims and survivors and to inform them of their rights and options.¹⁰⁶ MLPs build trusting relationships with patients through a comprehensive team-based approach (physicians, nurses, community-health workers, social workers, and lawyers). Using health care and community-based settings as points of contact, MLPs can facilitate earlier identification of IPV and intervention in firearmrelated threats.

5. Democratic Engagement: Supporting Community Safety

If IPV-related gun violence is to be understood as the public health crisis and gendered injustice that it is, the voices of those most affected must be brought to the fore. It is well known that policymakers are out of step with the American public on gun policy. A June 2022 Gallup poll showed that 92% of people surveyed favored background checks for all firearm purchases.107 A 2021 study found that women were more in favor of background checks (90%) than men (85%) and of prohibiting a person subject to a temporary restraining order from having a gun by 85% to 77% respectively.¹⁰⁸ Because Black women are most vulnerable to gun violence, including IPV-related violence, their voices are critical to the discussion about gun safety. Yet, the Washington Post recently reported that Black women who were formerly in favor of strict gun laws "feel America has let them down when it comes to feeling like they are protected" and that more are buying guns for safety.109

Advocacy efforts should focus on elevating the voices of women, particularly Black women, about gun violence and the role that firearms play in IPV. The extreme polarization in views about gun policy have silenced these voices. Indeed, it has silenced the majority of Americans seeking reasonable firearm restrictions, including restrictions for those people deemed a danger to public safety like perpetrators of IPV. Democracy and equality demand that crosssector coalitions be built to hold courts and elected officials accountable. These coalitions should bring together domestic violence advocacy organizations, legal services providers, gun violence organizations, public health and health care practitioners, and most importantly, the people who live with the burden of gun violence every day, including victims and survivors of IPV.

Conclusion

In the wake of *New York Rifle and Pistol Association v. Bruen*, advocates may feel overwhelmed and discouraged by the highest court's dismissal of the public health crisis of gun violence and its erasure of the long history of intersectional race- and gender-based injustice from constitutional interpretation. But *Bruen* has made it more clear than ever that now is the time for advocates, in partnership with those with lived experience, to confront and challenge the courts' and policymakers' indifference to IPV-related gun violence head-on. Many lives depend on it.

Note

The author has no conflicts to disclose.

References

1. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Fast Facts: Preventing Intimate Partner Violence," *available at* https://

www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/intimatepartnerviolence/fastfact.html> (last visited Feb. 16, 2023).

- American Roulette: Murder-Suicide in the United States, Violence Policy Center, 2018, available at https://vpc.org/studies/amroul2018.pdf> (last visited Feb. 16, 2023).
- 3. M. Zeoli et al., "Risks and Targeted Interventions: Firearms in Intimate Partner Violence," *Epidemiologic Review* 38 (2016): 125-139.
- M. Wallace, V. Gillispie-Bell, and K. Cruz, "Homicide during Pregnancy and the Postpartum Period in the United States, 2018–2019," Obstetrics and Gynecology 138 (2021): 762-769.
- National Coalition Against Domestic Violence, "Domestic Violence," 2020, available at https://assets.speakcdn.com/assets/2497/domestic_violence-2020080709350855. pdf?1596811079991> (last visited Feb. 16, 2023).
- S.G. Smith, J. Chen, K.C. Basile, et al., "The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS): 2010-2012 State Report," *National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention*, 2017, available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/nisvs-statere-portbook.pdf> (last visited Feb. 16, 2023).
- K.A. Campbell, et al., "Intimate Partner Violence and Women Living with Episodic Disabilities: A Scoping Review Protocol," Systematic Reviews 11 (2022): 97-102.
- A. M. Messinger, "Introduction: Making the Invisible Visible," in *LGBTQ Intimate Partner Violence* (Oakland: University of California, 2017).
- 9. J.K. Stoever, "Firearms and Domestic Violence Fatalities: Preventable Deaths," *Family Law Quarterly* 53, no. 3 (2019): 189.
- J. Fagan, "The Criminalization of Domestic Violence: Promises and Limits U.S. Department of Justice," *National Institute* of Justice, January 1996, available at https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles/crimdom.pdf> (last visited Feb. 16, 2023).
- 11. Gun Control Act of 1968, Pub. L. No. 90-618 (1968).
- 12. Violence Against Women Act, Pub. L. No. 103-322 (1994).
- Lautenberg Amendment to the Gun Control Act of 1968, Pub. L. No. 104-208 (1996).
- 14. Scholars have defined "health justice" in different ways. For articles describing health justice, see L. Wiley, "Health Law as Social Justice," Cornell Journal of Law and Public Policy, 24 (2014): 47-105. See also, E.A. Benfer, "Health Justice: A Framework (and Call to Action) for the Elimination of Health Inequity and Social Injustice," American University Law Review 65, no. 2 (2015): 275-351; A. Harris and A. Pamukcu, "The Civil Rights of Health: A New Approach to Challenging Structural Inequality," UCLA Law Review 67 (2020): 758; E.A. Benfer, S. Mohapatra, L.F. Wiley, and R. Yearby, "Health Justice Strategies to Combat the Pandemic: Eliminating Discrimination, Poverty, and Health Disparities During and After COVID-19," Yale Journal of Health Policy Law and Ethics 19 (2020): 122-123. For this article, I use the health justice framework introduced in E. Tobin-Tyler and J.B. Teitelbaum, Essentials of Health Justice: Law, Policy and Structural Change (Burlington, MA: Jones and Bartlett Learning, 2022).
- Giffords Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Domestic Violence and Firearms," *available at* https://giffords.org/law-center/gun-laws/policy-areas/who-can-have-a-gun/domestic-violence-firearms/> (last visited Feb. 16, 2023).
- A.E. Brown, "This Time I'll Be Bulletproof: Using Ex Parte Firearm Prohibitions to Combat Intimate-Partner Violence," *Columbia Human Rights Law Review* 50, no. 2 (2019): 159-219.
- 17. "Domestic Violence and Firearms," *supra* note 15.
- J. Gollan, "How the US Fails to Take Away Guns from Domestic Abusers: 'These Deaths are Preventable," *The Guardian*, October 26, 2021, *available at* https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/oct/26/domestic-abuse-gun-violence-reveal (last visited Feb. 16, 2023).
- 19. Id.
- 20. M. Miller, W. Zhang, and D. Azrael, "Firearm Purchasing During the COVID-19 Pandemic: Results From the 2021 National

Firearms Survey," Annals of Internal Medicine 175, no. 2 (2022): 219-225.

- S.A. Sorenson and R.A. Schut, "Nonfatal Gun Use in Intimate Partner Violence: A Systematic Review of the Literature," *Trauma, Violence and Abuse* 19, no. 4 (2016): 431-442.
- 22. Id.
- E.F. Rothman, R.M. Johnson, and D. Hemenway, "Gun Possession among Massachusetts Batterer Intervention Program Enrollees," *Evaluation Review* 30 (2006): 283–295.
- E. Petrosky, J.M. Blair, C.J. Betz, K.A. Fowler, et al., "Racial and Ethnic Differences in Homicides of Adult Women and the Role of Intimate Partner Violence — United States, 2003– 2014," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 66 (2017): 741-746; M. Wallace, V. Gillispie-Bell, K. Cruz, K. Davis, et al., "Homicide During Pregnancy and the Postpartum Period in the United States, 2018–2019," *Obstetrics and Gynecology* 138 (2021): 762-769.
- E. Tobin-Tyler, "A Grim New Reality--Intimate Partner Violence After Dobbs and Bruen," New England Journal of Medicine 387, no. 14 (2022): 1247-1249.
- M. Wallace, V. Gillispie-Bell, K. Cruz, K. Davis, et al., "Homicide during Pregnancy," *supra* note 24.
- 27. C.A. Rees, et al., "Trends and Disparities in Firearm Fatalities in the United States, 1990-2021," *JAMA Network Open* 5, no. 11 (2022): e2244221.
- 28. Sandy Hook Promise, "Facts And Statistics About The Impact Of Gun Violence On LGBTQ+ People," *available at* https://www.sandyhookpromise.org/blog/news/facts-and-statistics-about-the-impact-of-gun-violence-on-lgbtq-people/ (last visited Feb. 16, 2023).
- 29. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "NISVS: An Overview of 2010 Findings on Victimization by Sexual Orientation," *available at* https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/cdc_nisvs_victimization_final-a.pdf> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 30. National Center for Transgender Equality, "2015 U.S. Transgender Survey," *available at* https://transequality.org/sites/ default/files/docs/usts/USTS-Full-Report-Dec17.pdf> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 31. S. Duval, Understanding the Threat of Gun Violence for Transgender People, (Giffords Law Center, March 31, 2021), available at https://giffords.org/blog/2021/03/understandingthe-threat-of-gun-violence-for-transgender-people (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- C. Jacquet, "Domestic Violence in the 1970s, Confronting Violence: Improving Women's Lives," *National Library of Medicine*, October 15, 2015, *available at* https://circulatingnow.nlm.nih.gov/2015/10/15/domestic-violence-in-the-1970s/ (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- L.B. Geller, M. Booty, and C.K. Crifasi, "The Role of Domestic Violence in Fatal Mass Shootings in the United States, 2014-2019," *Injury Epidemiology* 8 (2021): 38-45.
- 34. *Id.*35. *Id.* At 39.
- R.H. Bloch, "The American Revolution, Wife Beating, and the Emergent Value of Privacy," *Early American Studies* 5, no. 2 (2007): 223–251.
- 37. Bradley v. State, 1 Miss. 156 (1824).
- R. Siegel, ""The Rule of Love': Wife Beating as Prerogative and Privacy," Yale Law Journal 105 (1996): 2117-2207.
- N. Nanasi, "New Approaches to Disarming Domestic Abusers," Villanova Law Review 67 (2022): 561-612.

- 41. *Id*.
- 42. The Women's Legal Defense and Education Fund, "History of the Violence Against Women Act," *available at <*https://www.legalmomentum.org/history-vawa> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 43. United States v. Morrison, 529 U.S. 598 (2000).
- 44. B. McAlister Groves, L. Pilnik, E. Tobin-Tyler, J. Liebschutz, et al., "Personal Safety: Addressing Interpersonal and Family Violence in the Health and Legal Systems," *Poverty, Health*

^{40.} *Id.*

and Law: Readings and Cases for Medical-Legal Partnership, ed. E. Tobin-Tyler, E. Lawton, K. Conroy, M. Sandel, et al. (Durham: Carolina Academic Press, 2011).

- Gun Control Act of 1968, Pub. L. No. 90-618 (1968). 45.
- 46.
- U.S.C. § 922(g)(8). 18 U.S.C. §922(g)(9) (2018). 47.
- 48. U.S.C. §921(a)(33)(A)(ii) (2018). In 2014, the Supreme Court held that any use of physical force against an intimate partner can satisfy the requirements for a misdemeanor crime of domestic violence. It does not need to be extreme violence. See United States v. Castleman, 572 U.S. 157, 168 (2014).
- 49. National Public Radio, "The Senate Gun Bill would Close the 'Boyfriend Loophole.' Here's What that Means," June 23, 2022, $available\ at\ < https://www.npr.org/2022/06/23/1106967037/$ boyfriend-loophole-senate-bipartisan-gun-safety-bill-domestic-abuse> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- "Domestic Violence and Firearms," supra note 15. 50.
- 51. Brown, supra note 16.
- 52.Id.
- 53. Id. at 175, note 68.
- 54. B. Goggins and A. Gallegos, State Progress in Record Reporting for Firearm-Related Background Checks: Protection Order Submissions (National Center for State Courts, April 2016), available at https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/bjs/ grants/249864.pdf> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023). TRAC REPORTS, "Federal Weapons Prosecutions Rise for
- 55. Third Consecutive Year," available at https://trac.syr.edu/ tracreports/crim/492/> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- W.J. Schiller and K.N. Sidorsky, "Federalism, Policy Diffusion, 56. and Gender Equality: Explaining Variation in State Domestic Violence Firearm Laws 1990-2017," State Politics & Policy Quarterly 22, no. 3 (2022): 247-269.
- 57. Id.
- 58. Id.; "Domestic Violence and Firearms," supra note 15.
- Schiller, supra note 56; "Domestic Violence and Firearms," 59. supra note 15.
- R. Jewkes, "Intimate Partner Violence: Causes and Prevention, 60. Lancet 359, no. 9315 (2002): 1423-29.
- Brown, supra note 16. 61.
- 62. C.B.A. Díez, R.P. Kurland, E. F. Rothman, M. Bair-Merritt, et al.," State Intimate Partner Violence-Related Firearm Laws and Intimate Partner Homicide Rates in the United States, 1991 to 2015," Annals of Internal Medicine 167, no. 8 (2017): 536-543; K.M. Raissian, "Hold Your Fire: Did the 1996 Federal Gun Control Act Expansion Reduce Domestic Homicides?" Journal of Policy Analysis and Management 35 (2016): 67-93.
- 63. Díez, supra note 62.
- M. Edmund, Weak Gun Laws Are Harmful to Women and 64. Survivors of Domestic Violence (Center for American Progress, October 31, 2022), available at (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- T.C. Willie et al., "Associations between State Intimate Part-65. ner Violence-Related Firearm Policies and Injuries among Women and Men who Experience Intimate Partner Violence, Injury Epidemiology 8 (2021): 8-17.
- 66. Gollan, supra note 18.
- D.W. Webster et al., "Women with Protective Orders Report 67. Failure to Remove Firearms from Their Abusive Partners: Results from an Exploratory Study," Journal of Women's Health 19, no. 1 (2010): 93-98.
- 68. R.E. Fleury-Steiner et al., "Calling the Shots: How Family Courts Address the Firearms Ban in Protection Orders," Violence Against Women 23 (2017): 1140-1151.
- 69. B. Carlson, "Keeping Guns in the Hands of Abusive Partners: Prosecutorial and Judicial Subversion of Federal Firearms Laws," Brooklyn Law Review 87 (2022): 807.
- 70. District of Columbia v. Heller, 554 U.S. 570 (2008).
- 71. McDonald v. City of Chicago, 561 U.S. 742 (2010).

- See e.g., In re United States, 578 F.3d 1195, 1200 (10th Cir. 72. 2009) ("Nothing suggests that the Heller dictum, which we must follow, is not inclusive of § 922(g)(9) involving those convicted of misdemeanor domestic violence.").
- New York State Rifle & Pistol Association, Inc. v. Bruen, 597 73. U.S. (2022).
- The first step was for the court to determine whether the 74. claim fell within the scope of the Second Amendment. If the court determined that it did, it would proceed to step two, in which the court would apply intermediate scrutiny in order to consider whether the Government had shown that the regulation is "substantially related to the achievement of an important governmental interest."
- New York State Rifle & Pistol Association, Inc. v. Bruen, 597 75. U.S. ____ (2022).
- 76. Id.
- United States v. Perez-Gallan, PE:22-CR-00427-DC (W.D. Tex. 77. Nov. 10, 2022): 6.
- 78. *Id.* at 8.
- 79. Id. at 9.
- 80. Id. at 9.
- Id. at 22. 81.
- 82. The Court says, "[E]ven in the late nineteenth century, many states still adhered to the belief that without serious violence, the government should not interfere in familial affairs. In just one of many examples, the North Carolina Supreme Court stated as late as 1874 that '[i]f no permanent injury has been inflicted, nor malice, cruelty nor dangerous violence shown by the husband, it is better to draw the curtain, shut out the public gaze, and leave the parties to forget and forgive." (Citing State v. Oliver, 70 N.C. 60, 61-62 (1874)).
- United States v. Perez-Gallan, PE:22-CR-00427-DC (W.D. Tex. 83. Nov. 10, 2022): 31.
- L. Goldstein, J.A. Baer, et al., *The Constitutional and Legal Rights of Women*, 4th edition (West Publishing Company, 84. 2019).
- United States v. Rahimi, No. 21-11001 (5th Cir. 2023). 85.
- 86. Id. At 9.
- E. Shanahan, "New York's New Gun Law Remains Intact 87. for Now After Appeals Court Ruling," The New York Times, December 12, 2022, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2022/12/12/nyregion/gun-law-court-ruling.html> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- Tobin-Tyler, supra note 25; Edmund, supra note 64. 88.
- A. Fridel and J.A. Fox, "Gender Differences in Patterns and 89. Trends in U.S. Homicide, 1976-2017," Violence and Gender 6, no. 1 (2019): 27-36.
- Tobin-Tyler and Teitelbaum, supra note 14. 90.
- T. Morrison, "Sarah Lawrence Commencement Speech," in The Source of Self-Regard: Selected Essays, Speeches and Meditations (New York: Vintage Books, 2019).
- Many women, especially low-income women of color, who are 92. victims or survivors of IPV are dependent on their partners financially and for housing, healthcare, childcare and other basic needs. Helping to have an intimate partner arrested, deported, or removed from the home may threaten increased poverty, homelessness, and removal of children by the state.
- 93. Women of color, particularly Black women, who live in overpoliced communities "may not believe it is in the interest of their community to involve the police" if they perceive the police as racist and the criminal justice system as unjust. Nanasi, supra note 39.
- K.J. Wu, "An ER Doctor's 'Third Way' Approach to the Gun 94. Crisis," The Atlantic, May 26, 2022, available at https:// www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2022/05/gun-violenceepidemic-public-health-crisis/638432/> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 95. The Dickey Amendment inserted a rider into the 1996 omnibus spending bill mandating that "none of the funds made available for injury prevention and control at the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) may be used to advo-

https://doi.org/10.1017/jme.2023.41 Published online by Cambridge University Press

cate or promote gun control." 104th Congress, Public Law 104–208.

- 96. N. Subbaraman, "United States to Fund Gun-Violence Research after 20-year Freeze," *Nature*, December 17, 2019, *available at* https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-03882-w (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- D.K. Weisberg, "Lethality Assessment: An Impressive Development in Domestic Violence Law in the Past 30 Years," *Hastings Women's Law Journal* 30, no. 2 (2019): 211-240.
- 98. McAlister Groves, supra note 44.
- 99. C. Hess and A. Del Rosario, "Dreams Deferred: A Survey on the Impact of Intimate Partner Violence on Survivors' Education, Careers, and Economic Security," Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2018, available at https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/C475_1WPR-Report-Dreams-Deferred.pdf> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 100. R. Hasdell, "What We Know about Universal Basic Income: A Cross-Synthesis of Reviews," *Stanford Basic Income Lab*, July 2020: 16, available at https://basicincome.stanford. edu/research/papers/what-we-know-about-universal-basicincome/> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 101. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Preventing Intimate Partner Violence Across the Lifespan: A Technical Package of Programs," 2017, available at https://www.cdc.gov/ violenceprevention/pdf/ipv-technicalpackages.pdf> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 102. Stoever, supra note 9.
- 103. Violence Against Women Act, "Measuring Effectiveness Initiative, Legal Assistance for Victims Program," *available at*

<https://www.vawamei.org/grant-program/legal-assistance-program/> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).

- 104. Legal Services Corporation, The Justice Gap: The Unmet Civil Legal Needs of Low-income Americans, Snapshot of Key Findings for: Recent Survivors of Domestic Violence, April 2022, available at https://lsc-live.app.box.com/s/wiklly0wcncark6yfgd8gjeh7pj55hpq (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 105. Id.
- 106. National Center for Medical-Legal Partnership, Increasing Capacity To Address Health, Justice, & Equity Through Partnerships: A Guide To Help Health Centers, Domestic Violence Programs, & Civil Legal Aid Organizations Address & Prevent Intimate Partner Violence, Human Trafficking, & Exploitation, September 2022, available at https://medical-legalpartnership.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/Increasing-Capacity-to-Address-Health-Justice-and-Equity-Through-Partnerships.pdf> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 107. Gallup, Guns, available at <https://news.gallup.com/ poll/1645/guns.aspx> (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).
- 108. C.K. Crifasi et al., "Differences in Public Support for Gun Policies Between Women and Men," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 60, no. 1 (2021): e9–e14.
- 109. P. Dvorak, "Black Women Feeling Let Down by America — Are Arming Themselves," *The Washington Post*, July 30, 2022, *available at* https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2022/07/31/black-women-guns/ (last visited Feb. 17, 2023).